
TIONS

NE~ LF~ISLAIION

Three bills relating to broad-
casting have been introduced into Fed-
eral Parliament. These are the ABC/
SBS Amalgamation Bill 1986, the Tele-
vision Licence Fees Amendment Bill and
the Broadcasting Amendment Bill 1986.
The ABC/SBS Amalgamation Bill has been
rejected by the Senate and the Broad-
casting Amendment Bill referred to a
Senate Committee. That Committee is
due to report on 28 February, 1987.
The Broadcasting Amendment Bill re-
fates to the equalisatlon of regional
commercial telexislon, repealing the
television supplementary ifcence
scheme and providing the statutory
basis for aggregation of regional
television service areas. It provides
a legislative base for the indicative
plans.

TELEVISION STATIO~ DRAFT CLEARANCE
TIMETABLE

In September the Minister for
Communications issued a draft time-
table setting out when certain tele-
vision stations would have to move
from their existing channels to make
way for new FM radio services. In the
early 1960s Channels 3, 4 and 5 of the
broadcasting (known as band II) fre-

quency spectrum were assigned to tele-
vision stations in regional Australia,
although throughout the world band II
frequencies were being allocated for
FM radio services. Planning is al-
ready underway for one major commer-
cial station, WIN4 Wollongong, to move
to the UHF band. Submissions have
been invited before the end of the
year on the draft timetable.
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ADDRESS BY C.C. HALTON, SECRETA~I~ ~
~ DEPAR’I’~ENT OF COt’~ICATIONS TO

THE AUSTRALIAN CO~INICATIONS LAW

ASSOCIATION ON 5 DECEMBER 1986

Ladles and gentlemen, I would
like to thank your Association for in-
viting me to address this luncheon
today. I will speak about the Govern-
ment’s policy of mln[mum regulation
and the challenges this raises in the
field of communications.

It is well known now that the
various methods of communications
available to us are coming together
driven significantly by advances in
data processing and data transmission.

In the "old days" the worlds of
broadcasting, film, music, computing,
publishing and telecommunications were
self contained, separate in their
traditions and practices. Today,
these industries are finding themselv-
es sub-industries of an overriding
area of activity information and
communications. They continue to
operate under different regulations
and conventions, yet the continuing
progression towards convergence of
technology blurs regulatory distinc-
tions and makes traditional structur-
es seem inequitable or contradictory.

We are frequently confronted with
conflicting "scenarios" for the fu-
ture. For several decades technologi-
cal optimists have emphasised the
wonders of the so-called communica-
tions revolution. Pessimists have
talked about the "electronic night-
mare".

When television was first intro-
duced into Australia it was seen as
the beginning of a new communications
era in this country. Television was
regarded as the most effective means

of communication known, with both a
potential to contribute positively to
the development of a better society or
if uncontrolled, a threat to Australi-
an society, as each new technological
innovation is introduced there are
similar references to new communica-
tions eras and similar predictions of
dire consequences or untold benefits.

In the past decade or so tech-
nologies have developed which pose
acute dilemmas for Governments. Some
of the more dramatic technological
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developments have been in the areas of
biotechnology, the new energy
sciences, and communications and
information technology.

Regulators have had difficulty in
keeping pace with the problems which

technological change p~esents. A
recent writer (Weeramantry) described
those responsible for the law as "the
sleeping sentinels" because they are"
not equipped t6~deal with the issues
arising from the rapid rate-6f scien-
tific and technological advance. One
of the major challenges for Gogernment
is to ensure that the benefits of
technology are maximised and the nega-
tive consequences minimised.

The commercial application of
satellites, lasers, digital techniques
and optical fibres over the last 15
years, has created an environment
where convergence is not only feasible
but attractive, on both social and
economic ground{. As long.ago as 1974
the 15th edition of the Edcyclopaedia
Britannica identified the’’~echnology
of information processing and of com-
munication systems’ as the fifth of
eight major fields of technology. Un-
fortunately the encyclopaedia is not
required reading for regulators.

Recent Developments

The difficulties that regulators
have in keeping pace with the problems
raised by technological change are il-
lustrated by the Federal Communica-
tions Commission’s (FCC) hearings 
computers. In its Computer I decision
(1971) the FCC sought to distinguish
between "data processing" and "commun-
ications services". It also adopted
distinctions between "hybrid communi-
cations" and "hybrid data processing"
services, both of which were mixed
services involving elements of both
data processing and communications
capabilities.

The Computer II decision (!980)
attempted to draw new boundary lines
between "basic" and "enhanced" servic-
es. Corporations providing enhanced



services were required to do so

through a fully separated subsidiary.
The 1986 Computer III decision elimin-
ated this structural separation.

Rather than drawing distinctions
like these between services, the Jap-
anese have adopted a regulatory ap-
proach based on a split between infra-

structure (or facilities) and servic-
es. Convergence of technology how-
ever, makes these apparently simple
distinctions, increasingly difficult
to maintain.

The weakness of the present legal
and regulatory framework developed in
a more stable less dynamic period have
received considerable attention. In a
field which is broad and rapidly
changing, it is very difficult to cap-
ture each piece, fit it neatly into
some master plan and ensure that the
pieces stay in place. The social,
economic and technical regulatory
issues associated with existing and
new communications technologies and
services have to be addressed in a
manner which provides flexibility and
does not inhibit new solutions.

The Department provides policy
advice to the Minister for Communica-
tions on all matters related to the
provision of postal, telegraphic,
telephonic and other like services,
including television and radio, which
are subject to Commonwealth legis-
lation for which the Minister is
responsible. "The Department also is
responsible for the broadcasting
infrastructure and has a planning,
licensing and regulatory function in
the administration of the electromag-
netic spectrum.

The Department’s statement of
purpose now requires it to pursue
’economic and technological regulation
to the minimum extent necessary’ to
achieve the Government’s objectives.
This reflects the Government’s general
stance on regulation, as well as the
corporate view of deparmental manage-

The key to the Government’s ap-
proach is to look at the purpose which
is served by regulation: Is regula-
tion necessary? Do the benefits out-
weigh the costs? Do the regulations
enhance efficiency? .Do they, in gen-
eral, serve the community? Cannot
self-regulation achieve the same ends?

VAEIS: New Service: New Rules

The self regulatory framework
which the Government has adopted for
the introduction of the new video and
audio entertainment and information
services - commonly referred to as
VAEIS - demonstrates how the use of
today’s technology to provide new
services fits with an approach which
stresses the minimum level of economic
and technical regulation. I N the
broad context of meeting the challenge
of regulating new applications of
technology, the significance of the
approach to VAEIS should not be under-
estimated.

On 2 September, 1986 the Minister
for Communications announced that the
Government had decided that a morator-
ium on pay-TV (i.e. subscriber servic-
es to households) would apply for at
least four years. He also said that
video and audio entertainment and in-
formation services to non-domestic
environments would be introduced once
guidelines had been determined.

VAEIS can be delivered by one or
a combination of technolgies, such as
terrestrial microwave multlpolnt dis-
tribution systems, AUSSAT transponders
or Telecom’s cable and microwave net-
work. They can be authorlsed under
the Radiocommunications Act 1983 and/
or the Telecommunications Act 1975.

Club Superstation and Sky Channel
are the first operational examples of
VAEIS delivered via the AUSSAT sys-
tem. The Minister for Communications
has recently obtained expressions of
interest from entrepreneurs wanting to
distribute VAEIS services through MDS.

The 2 September, 1986 announce-
ment foreshadowed the development of
guidelines setting out content and
technical licensing requirements for
these new services, which would form
the basis of a self-regulatory code of
practice to be observed by service
providers.

After a round of consultations
with interested parties, these guide-
lines were tabled in Parliament on 17
October, 1986. Service providers give
the Minister a written undertaking to
comply with these guidelines before
approval is given for the commencement
of a service.

The primary aims of the guide-
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lines are to protect the public inter-

est and to provide for similar program
standards where there are similarities
in the nature of entertainment pro-
grams being offered by both free-to-
air broadcasting services and the new
services.

To meet the two primary aims, the
guidelines refer to relevant Austral-
ian Broadcasting Tribunal standards as
the basis for content and advertising
requirements. Service providers are
expected to observe the spirit and
intent of these standards. Given the
specific nature of some services, how-
ever, some standards will not apply in
all cases.

Content requirements in the
guidelines cover:

Prohibition on cigarette advertis-
ing and restrictions on alcohol and
gambling advertising

s Program classification

Maintenance of levels of Australian
content appropriate to the nature
of the respective services

Provisions to inhibit the removal
from free-to-air broadcasting ser-
vices of profitable areas of pro-
gramming already available to the
general public

¯ Annual reporting requirements.

In addition to these guidelines,
service providers are, of course, sub-
ject to relevant Commonwealth, State
and Territory laws in particular
those concerning copyright, gaming and
betting, defamation, obscenity and
blasphemy, trade practices, privacy
and consumer protection.

Avenues for complaints are also
outlined in the guidelines and service
providers are required to report on
compliance with the guidelines and to
keep a complete record of all material
transmitted for a period of six weeks
after transmission.

The onus is on the providers to
comply with the spirit and intent of
the guidelines and thus ensure the
success of the self-regulatory scheme.

We expect that the guidelines
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will be reviewed after 12 months - not

only to see how well they are protect-
ing the public interest but also if
they are facilitating the introduction
of new and varied services. It is
against this backdrop that the success
of any such self-regulatory approach
must be assessed.

Television: Review of F.xisting Rules
A number of areas of existing

social, economic and technical regula-
tion also need scrutinising in terms
of the Government’s minimum regulation
objective. For example, the arrange-
ments surrounding ownership and con-
trol of broadcasting licences.

A report, Ownership and Control
of Commercial Television: Future
Policy Directions, by the Forward
Development Unit (FDU) of the Depart-
ment, suggests that the current system
of ownership and control rules cur-
rently regulate the interests of many
people who neither "own", nor "con-
trol", nor "influenCe" commercial
television companies and therefore can
have no effect upon program deci-
sions. You will know that one of the
Parliament’s objectives in commercial
broadcasting policy is to ensure
diversity of choice of quality pro-
grams. The FDU report says that, to
the extent that there is a need to
regulate at all, that regulation
should affect those who take program-
ing decisions.

As the FDU report points out,
current legislation in the Broadcast-
ing Act 1942 also requires the Aust-
ralian Broadcasting Tribunal (ABT) 
apply artificial and inflexible cri-
teria to many ownership transactions.
This imposes a considerable regulatory
burden on affected persons and on the
ABT.

The FDU’s report suggests there
is a clear need to review enforcement
provisions and associated administra-
tive procedures, to simplify the
regime and to make it more appropriate
to modern commercial practice.

As you may know, the Minister has
already invited comments on the FDU
report. I hope that the comments will
address such fundamental questions as
"What principles should underlie the
economic and social regulation of
broadcasting?" If the answer to that



question includes "encourage competi-
tion" and "discourage monopolies",
such principles would be likely to
produce a very different regulatory
regime from that first introduced
thirty years ago.

ACS: Nee Services: Which Rules

The policy decisions this year on
ancillary communications services
illustrate how we are responding to
the regulatory issues raised by con-
verging technology. New technology is
increasingly enabling the electromag-
netic spectrum to be used in ways more
efficient and previously available in
theory but not in practice. The term
"ancillary communications services"

(ACS) refers to additional communica-
tions services carried on the same
signal as a main broadcast service,
and which depend for their existence
on the transmission of the main serv-
ice. Although ACS cannot be transmit-
ted independently of the primary (or
host) service, they may be quite dis-
tinct from it in content or purpose.

ACS are either broadcasting or
non-broadcasting in nature, depending
on the audience and the material being
transmitted. They will therefore be
licensed either under the Broadcasting
Act, or under the Radiocommunlcations
Act.

As potential ACS service provid-
ers develop their business plans, some
interesting problems are bound to
arise for the policy makers and for
the regulators.

Radio Frequency Management

The introduction of new technol-
ogy and services may also place in-
creasing pressure on spectrum space
and increase the likelihood of inter-
ference. The Department is developing
a spectrum plan, based on the existing
Australian table of frequency alloca-
tions, for adoption under the Radio-
communications Act and is establishing
technical standards for some equipment
likely to cause interference. Techni-
cal standards for cellular radio,
cordless telephones and radio con-
trolled toys are currently available
for public comment.

Use of the spectrum by govern-

tents, companies, groups and Individ-
uals is regulated by the issue of
licences and our basic objective is to
ensure Interference-free communica-
tions because the relevant parts of
the electromagnetic spectrum are both
finite and of vital importance to all
radiocommunications. Without them
20th century transport, business,
entertainment and social activities
would be virtually impossible.

"l’he Way Ahead

I mentioned earlier that it is
very difficult" to capture each piece
of technology and fit it neatly into
some master plan. At present tradi-
tional broadcasting services are regu-
lated under the Broadcasting Act and
other services like VAEIS are regulat-
ed under the Radiocommunications and
Telecommunications Acts. If we were
to move to some "Communications Master
Plan", what would it look like?

Technology is being used in in-
creasingly subtle ways and criteria
and definitions developed in the past
are not always an adequate guide.
When is a service directed at a
particular group of people "broadcast-
ing" or simply a radiocommunications
or telecommunications service?

How can we accommodate minimum
regulation for person-to-person serv-
ices, services to the general public
and services designed for identified
end-users?

Within such a framework, how do
you ensure protection of the public
interest?

Do the policy principles and
assumptions developed in earlier days,
still form an adequate basis for plan-
ning?

A question, then, I would like to
put to you is what is the minimum
level of regulation given the compet-
ing demands of:

¯ The dynamic nature of technological
change

¯ Difficulties in adjusting the legal
framework to technological change

The desire to provide a flexible
framework for encouraging incentive
and opportunity for entrepreneur£al
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initiative and investment in new

services, generating new employment
opportunities

¯ Protection of the public interest

Obviously, duplicating existing
regulatory regimes is not an accept-
able answer. In addition, we need to
maximise our use of existing legisla-
tion such as that relating to trade
practices, defamation, consumer pro-
tection, obscenity and blasphemy.

So far as VAEIS are concerned, I
am confident.that the policy framework
which has been adopted is a reason-
able, pragmatic solution. The ser-
vices are exciting and innovative app-
lications of state of the art communi-
cations technology - and the adoption
of a self-regulatory framework for
both terrestrial and satellite app-

lications is no mere coincidence.
With the FDU report, too, the same
trend is there - to prune existing
regulations back as a means of making
the regime more flexible and more
appropriate to modern circumstances.

It is not only .the domestic
environment which provides regulatory
challenges, we are seeing a trend to-
wards the internationallsation of
business activity. Companies are
being bought and sold across national
boundaries - a globalisation of merg-
ers and acquisitions. This globalisa-
tion is occurring in finance, adver-
tising, communications and entertain-
ment. Technology is increasingy en-
suring that no country can be comfort-
ably isolationist. The associated
legal issues such as copyright,
national sovereignty, content regula-
tion - have already received consider-
able attention.

The world economy is becoming in-
creasingly oriented to the production
of services. Technology now enables
worldwide networks to develop which
link services, such as banking, with
investment advice and credit rating
services. Any service which can be
reduced to electronic information can
now be traded instantaneously anywhere
in the world.

Conclusion

Farsighted technically literate
lawyers and lawmakers are needed to
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develop regulatory frameworks designed

to promote co-operation in an emerging
international economy.

In meeting these challenges, the
focus should be on the goals we are
trying to serve. In achieving our ob-
jective of minimum regulation, whether
by means of self-regulation, some
legislative provisions or through
regulation, the policy goals should
remain of paramount importance. To
meet those policy goals through a
minimum of regulation is my Depart-
ment’s objective.

GUIDELINES FOR PROVISION OF VIDEO AND
AUDIO ENTERT~ AND INFORMATION

SERVICES

Preamble

Set out below are the VAEIS
guidelines issued by the M/nister for
Co~unlcatlons.

"i. On 2 September, 1986 the Minister
for Communications announced the pol-
icy framework for the introduction of
Video and Audio Entertainment and
Information Services. This announce-
ment foreshadowed the development of
guidelines setting out content and
licensing requirements for these new
services, which would form the basis
of a self-regulatory code of practice
to be observed by service providers.
The Minister for Communications has
now determined the Guidelines which
are to apply.

2. For the purposes of these Guide-
lines, the following definitions
apply:

VIDEO AND AUDIO ENTERTAINMENT AND
INFORMATION SERVICES (VAEIS) are
transmissions of programs hy tele-
communications technology on a
point to multipoint basis to ident-
ified categories of non-domestic
environments. VAEIS may be funded
by advertising revenue and/or
charge for service and/or lease of
equipment.

¯ NON-DOMESTIC ENVIRONMENTS include
hotels, motels, registered clubs,



hospitals, educational institu-
tions, shops, government, commerci-
al and industrial buildings, coach-

es, trains, aircraft, and mar[ae
vessels. Domestic environments,
that is, private, long-term resid-
ential dwellings, households and
places of permanent residence do
not qualify to receive VAEIS.

VAEIS PROVIDER refers to the indi-
vidual, group or organlsatlon res-
ponsible for providing the content
for the service and who has signed
an agreement with the Commonwealth

undertaking to abide by the Guide-
lines. With the exception of the
Australian Broadcasting Corpora-
tion and such educatfon, health and
welfare bodies, Commonwealth statu-
tory authorities and government
business enterprises as may be
approved by the Minister for Com-
munications, no government depart-
ment, statutory authority, agency
or company set up by government may
be a VAEIS provider.

END USER refers to an individual,
group or organisatlon which has
made arrangements with a VAEIS pro-
vider to receive VAEIS and/or
equipment capable of receiving
VAEIS.

BROADCAST includes both radio and
television 5roadcasts unless other-
wise specified.

AUSTRALIAN means a person who was
born in or is ordinarily resident
in Australia.

ways:
VAEIS are regulated in three

(a) VAEIS providers are subject
to relevant Commonwealth,
State and Territory legisla-
tion, in particular, con-
cerning copyright, gaming
and betting, defamation,
obscenity and blasphemy,
classification and exhibi-
tion of films and video pro-
gram material, trade prac-
tices, privacy and consumer
protection.

(b) special conditions 

licence and/or contract.

(c) an agreement with the Com-
monwealth to comply with a
set of Guidelines issued by
the Minister for Communlca-
tioos.

4. VAEIS can be delivered by one or
a combination of several technologies,
such as Multipoint Distribution Sys-
tems, AUSSAT satellite, or Telecom’s
network. These Guidelines, which form
the basis for a self-regulatory code
of practice for VAEIS providers, will
apply to all VAEIS regardless of the
delivery method.

5. Radlocommunlcatlons licences
issued to VAEIS providers will be sub-
ject to conditions covering the encod-
ing of transmissions, identification
of categories of end users, specific-
ation of the purpose of the service,
and the technical parameters within
which VAEIS is required to operate.

6. Those VAEIS providers who enter
into contracts with Telecom will be
subject to arrangements to those llst-
ed in paragraph 5 above.

7. VAEIS are communications services
providing innovative types of program-
ming and formats. The standards to be
adopted in the provision of VAEIS are
set out below. Given the specific
nature of some VAEIS, some standards
may not apply in all cases. Queries
about the Guidelines or their applic-
ability to particular services should
be addressed to the First Assistant
Secretary, Radio Frequency Management
Division, Department of Communica-
tions, PO Box 34, BELCONNEN, ACT 2616.

8. Complaints concerning program and
advertising content can be directed to
the VAEIS provider, the Secretary,
Department of Communications, or the
Advertising Standards Council, as
appropriate.

Standards

9. VAEIS will be restricted to
people present in the ~1o~-domestic en-
vironments of end users. This condi-
tion is not meant to exclude limited
provisio~ o~ ~a~’[lities for the pur-
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poses of management and monitoring by

the VAEIS provider.

I0. VAEI$ providers of entertainment
services will make particulars of all
program content to be supplied, in-
cluding program classification in the
case of video material, readily and
regularly available to all end users.

Ii. Where the content of their serv-
ice is similar to material that is
currently subject to Australian Broad-
casting Tribunal (ABT) program and ad-
vertising standards, VAEIS providers
will observe the spirit and intent of
these standards. More particularly,
the standards to be observed include
those listed in the attachment.

12. VAEIS providers will ensure that
the Media Council of Australia (MCA)
advertising code requirements are ful-
filled.

13. Since the ABT and MCA standards
change from time to time, it is the
obligation of VAEIS providers to keep
themselves informed of. any changes,
and to observe those changes.

14. VAEIS providers will not transmit
AO programs at times other than those
applying to free-to-air television
except where, arrangements have been
made to ensure that the programs are
not accessible to persons under the
age of 18. Films or other material
that is classified "R" or "X" will not
be carried under the authority of
VAEIS licence or contract.

15. VAEIS providers will not transmit
advertisements for alcoholic drinks or
advertisements relating to betting or
gambling at times other than those ap-
plying to free-to-air television ex-
cept where arrangements have been made
to ensure that they are not accessible
to persons under the age of 18. Ad-
vertisements soliciting business con-
cerning forecasts of results of sport-
ing events may not be transmitted at
any time.

16. VAEIS providers will not transmit
advertisements for, or for the smoking
of, cigarettes, cigarette tobacco, or
any other tobacco products at any
time.
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17. If, during an election period, a
VAEIS provider transmits election mat-
ter reasonable opportunities will be
afforded for the transmission of elec-
tion matter to all political parties
contesting the election.

18. VAEIS providers will ensure that
the services are identifiably Austral-
ian by maintaining levels of Austral-
ian content appropriate to the nature
of the respective service. Austral-
ians will be employed as far as poss-
ible in the performance, production
and presentation of programs and ad-
vertisements. Where drama (including
movies, plays, telemovies and serials)
is a substantial component of a ser-
vice, VAEIS providers will ensure that
a reasonable balance is maintained be-
tween foreign and locally produced
material.

19. VAEIS are not intended to remove
from free-to-air broadcasting profit-
able areas of programming already
available to the general public.
VAEIS providers will not exercise any
rights they may have to such programs
in such a way .that. would preclude
their availability for viewing by the
general public.

20. VAEIS providers will maintain a
complete recording of all material
transmitted for a period of six weeks
after transmission so that it may be
recalled for inspection should the
need arise.

21. All video entertainment services
for which radiocommunications licences
have been fssued will be transmitted
in B-MAC.

22. In providing the facilities and
material for VAEIS, VAEIS providers
will not participate in, or facili-
tate, arrangements that would be in-
consistent with the spirit and intent

of the Guidelines.

23. VAEIS providers will make avail-
able to the Minister for Communica-
tions, within six months after 30 June
each year, a report of their compli-
ance with these Guidelines and (on 
commercial-in-confidence basis) an
audited balance sheet and profit and
loss account, and a statutory declara-



tion stating gross earnings during

that year.

24. The Guidelines may be amended
from time to time in accordance with
Government policies after a period of
consultation.

Austral~an Broadcasting Tribunal
Standards relevant ~o the provlslou

of VAEIS

Interim Television Program Standards
(for video programs):

General Program Standards (2)
Program Classifications (3b, i0,
ii)
Not Suitable for Television (9)
News Programs (15)
Contests (16)
Interviews and Telephone Conversa-
tions (17)
Production of Advertisements in
Australia (18, 19)

Interim Television Advertising Condi-
tions (for video programs):

Children and Advertising (ba, 55)
Advertising for Cinema films,
Video Tapes and Video Discs (6a,

6b)
Advertising of Products of a Per-
sonal or Intimate Nature (Sa)
Policy Statement POS07 on "Adver-
tising Matter Relating to Cigar-
ettes or Cigarette Tobacco"

Radio Program Standards (for audio
programs):

Prohibited Matter (2, 3)
Encouragement of Australian Art-

ists (4)
News Programs (5)
Contests (6)
Interviews and Talkback Program

(7)

Radio Advertising Conditions (for aud-

io programs):

General (2)
Australian Advertisements (3)

For the purpose of VAEIS, the term
"licensee" should be read as "VAEIS
provider"."

T~E RADIOCO~UNICATIONS ACT AND
TELEWISION PROGRAMS NOT TRANSM/I"fED
FORRECEPTION BY TBE GEN~RAL PUBLIC

It is my intention to offer some
thoughts in response to the question
"How far can the Minister go to.con-
trol content of programs transmitted
pursuant to a licence granted under
the Radiocommunicatlons Act?".

The Radlocommunicatlons Ac~ ("the
Act") was assented to in December
1983, but only proclaimed to come into
effect in August 1985. It replaced
the Wireless Telegraphy Act which was
first enacted in 1905.

The Act is not ordinarily legis-
lation that one includes In the bundle
of law referred to as "media law" -
often it is only given a passing
reference in the context of technical
matters.

Let me remind you of the back-
ground to the Act and the matters that
that legislation addresses.

The constitutional basis of the
legislative power of the Federal
Parliament is the power to make laws
for the peace, order and good govern-
ment with respect to "postal, tele-
graphic, telephonic and other llke
services" (51(v)), In 1935 the 
Court of Australia, when broadcasting
was regulated under the Wireless Tele-
graphy Act, held that the Commonwealth
power extended to the control of
broadcasting. The Court placing a
heavy emphasis on the notion of a
"message". That emphasis persists in
the definitions to be found in the
Act.

This concern about "messages" may
be illustrated by the definition of
"radiocommunication" - that means:-

"(a) radio traT,~,n;ssion; 
(b) reception of radio trans-

mission,

for the purpose of the communica-
tion of information between per-
sons and persons, persons and
things or things and things."

This leads to my favourite defin-
ition - s5(l) provides:-
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"without prejudice to its effect,

apart from this sub-section, this
Act also has, by force of this
sub-section, the effect it would
have if the reference in the
definition of "radlocommunlca-
tlon" in sub-section 3(1) for
things and things, were a refer-
ence to parts of things and the
same or other parts of the same
things."

You may wonder what that is - it
is a definition of radar.

The radio frequency spectrum is
used by a multitude of services both
space and terrestrial. Many of them
are safety services. For example,
there are the aeronautical services,
the maritime services, the fixed
service, land mobiles and even radio
astronomy.

The Act has, I suggest, as its
object the regulation of the radio
frequency spectrum in all its aspects
including planning of the use of the
spectrum, the regulation of access to
the spectrum and the regulation of
activities that diminish the useful-
ness of the spectrum. The Act, when
contrasted with the legislation in
countries such as the United Kingdom,
Canada, New Zealand and the United
States is highly innovative, particu-
larly in the area of "interference".

The Act provides the mechanism
for the licensing of all radio trans-
mitters other than transmitters lic-
ensed under the Broadcasting and
Television Act, and for the licensing
of receivers falling into a class
specified by a regulation. What is
licensed under the Broadcasting and
Television Act is really only the
transmitter radiating a program to the
general public. For example, the
Radiocommunications (Licensing and
General) Regulations defined an out-
side broadcast television service as a
"radiocommunications" service for
transmitting programs" to a studio or
transmitter for broadcast to the
general public". That transmitter is
licensed under the Act and not the
Broadcasting and Television Act.

It should be noted that the Aust-
ralian definitions of radiocommunica-
tioas services accord with the defini-
tions to be found in the Radio Regula-
tions of the International Telecommun-
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[cations Union.

The Internlt[onal Telecommunica-
tions Union is created by a convention
which establishes the Union, a spec-
lallsed agency of the United Nations,
and which is responsible for, among
other things, the international co-
ordination of the use of the radio
frequency spectrum and the inter-
national regulation of that spectrum.
Australia is a party to the convention
and the radio regulations form part of
the convention.

The dichotomy between a broadcast
service and, for an example, an out-
side broadcasting transmitter (as de-
fined in the Australian Regulations)"
is perhaps made clearer in the defini-
tion of the broadcasting service found
in the Radio Regulations of the ITU -
there it is a radiocommunications
service in which the transmissions are
intended for direct reception by the
general public. The only difference
between the Australian definition in
the Broadcasting and Television Act
and the definition of the Radio Regu-
lations is the use of the word
"direct".

Mark Armstrong, "in his book
Broadcasting Law "and Policy in Ansi-
ralla, places considerable emphasis
upon the frequency on which the trans-
mission takes place as a test as to
whether a transmission is a "broad-
cast" or not.

Clearly, for international pur-
poses, a program can be transmitted on
a non-broadcast frequency. For
example, on a frequency in a band
allocated to the fixed service, if
that transmission is providing a
feeder to a transmitter which is
"intended for direct reception by the
general public". It matters not that
the average multi band receiver is as
capable of receiving that frequency as
it is of receiving the short wave
bands allocated to the broadcasting
service.

But the Act goes very much fur-
ther than simply to provide a mechan-
ism for the licensing of transmit-
ters. It establishes a regime that
will, with time and by setting of
standards, and requiring those stand-
ards to be adhered to, provide a
regime that will lessen interference.
Standards can be set for radio trans-
mitters, radio sensitive devices



(audio amplifiers and even a pace-

maker can be a radio sensitive
device), receivers (for example,
standards for television receivers to
increase their immunity from interfer-

ence), and devices that emit electro-
magnetic energy (that may include not
only a plastic RF welding machine, but
also a power line).

The Act has provision for radio
frequency planning, providing for the
publication, public comment and adop-
tion of frequency plans.

Throughout the Act there is a
continuing reference to the mlnimlsa-

tlon of interference.
The Act uses a series of defini-

tions that require close examination.
Many of the definitions interlock with

other definitions. ""Radiocommunica-
tions" utilises a definition that
depends in turn on the definition of
"radiotransmission". "Transmitter" is
defined, again in terms of "radiocom-
munications" and a transmitter (which
includes the power line) is different
from a "radiocommunications transmit-
ter" which is really what one would
ordinarily refer to as a transmitter.

In short I suggest that the pur-
pose of the Act is to regulate the use
of the spectrum, to regulate access to
the spectrum, and to regulate the
things that can effect the spectrum.
I suggest that the identification of
the purpose of the legislation is of
critical importance.

Section 25 of the Radiocommunica-
tions Act provides that a licence to
operate and possess a radiocommunica-
tions transmitter is subject to cer-

tain conditions. Section 25(I)(d)
provides that amongst those conditions

is a "condition that the holder of the
licence shall not operate, or permit
the operation of, the transmitter in
such a manner as would be likely to

cause reasonable persons, justifiably
in all the circumstances, to be seri-
ously alarmed or affronted, or for the
purpose of harrassing a person". A
somewhat lower standard than the
standard imposed by the Australian
Broadcasting Tribunal under the Broad-

casting and Television Act.
Reference should also be made to

s25(1)(j) which imposes on a licence
"such conditions (if any) as are pre-

scribed". An examination of the
Radiocommunications (Licensing and

General) Regulations seems to show
that conditions have only been pre-

scribed for citizen band radio sta-
tions and amateur stations. Reference
should also be made to s25(1)(k) which
imposes on a licence "such other con-
ditions (if any) as are specified 
the llcence ¯

These last two provisions ~hould
be read in conjunction with s25(8)
which provides that nothing in para-
graphs (1)(a) to (h) shall be taken 
implication to limit the generality of

the condition that may be prescribed
for the purposes of paragraph
or specified under paragraph (1)(k).
However, all that says is that nothing
in those paragraphs shall be taken by
implication to limit conditions - con-
ditions may be limited for other

reasons ¯
Section 86 of the Act provides

that the decision of the Minister
under s25 is a reviewable decision
under the Administrative Appeals Tri-
bunal Act ¯ Equally the possible
impact of the Administrative Decisions
(Judicial Review) Act should not be
overlooked ¯

Against this background one
returns to the original question -
"how far can the Minister go to con-
trol content of program transmitted
pursuant to a licence g=anted under

the Radiocommunications Act. ¯ I take
the question to refer to content in
the sense that content is regulated by
the Australian Broadcasting Tribunal

under the Broadcasting and Television
Ac~t, in terms of program content,
Australian content, advertising con-

tent and the like.
It is a general principle of

administrative law that an authority
cannot exercise the power granted for
a particular purpose for a different
purpose ¯

This principle can be illustrated
by a decision of the House of Lords in

1964 - Chertsey Urban District Council
v Mixnams Properties Limited (1965) 
735. There the owner of a caravan
site applied for a licence under the

Caravan Sites and Control of Develop-
ment Act 1960 for a site licence. A
licence was issued but the licence
imposed numerous conditions which the
licensee objected to as being ultra
v[res. It was asserted that the local
authority were entitled only to impose
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conditions limited to matters of town

planning and public health. The House
of Lords held that there was nothing
in the Act suggesting any intention to
authorise local authorlties to go
beyond laying down conditions relating
to the use of the sites and it was not
permissible to regulate the user of
the licensee’s legal power of letting
or licensing caravan spaces.

It is clear that that adm~nlstra-
tire principle applies to a Minister
exercising a statutory discretion as
much as it applies to authorities

generally - re Toohey (Aboriginal Land
Commissioner) ex parte Northern Land
Council (1981) 56 ALJR 165.

It may be therefore, if my
characterisation of the purpose of the
Radiocommunications Act is accurate,
that it could be argued that the
Minister’s power to impose conditions
dealing with content in much more than
the very broad way imposed by s25(I)
(d) of the Radiocomunications Act 
exercising a power for a purpose be-
yond which that power was granted.
The Broadcasting and Television Act is
legislation that clearly grants that
sort of power. The question is - does
the Radiocommunications Act?

One suspects that behind all of
this lies a question of policy that no
one is terribly anxious to grapple
with.

Michael J. Owen

This was a paper delivered at the ACLA
Seminar on 13 August, 1986 on New
Video Entertainment Services. Other
papers delivered at this Seminar were
published in the Vol. 6 No. 3 (October

1986) issue of the Communications Law
Bnlletin.

~ TRIB[~AL VI~-CH~IRM~

Mr Bill Armstrong, the former
managing director of Radio 3EON-FM in
Melbourne, has been appointed as the
new Vice-Cbalrman of the Australian
Broadcasting Tribunal. Mr Armstrong
took up his position on 1 December,
1986.
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A.C.L.A. - NEWS

At the Annual General Meeting of ACLA
on 30 October, 1986 the following
office bearers were elected:

Stephen Menzies - Chairman

Michael Law - Vice-Chalrman

Victoria Rubensohn - Secretary

Stephen Menzies - Treasurer (on 
temporary basis)

Executive Members:

Richard Ackland
Mark Armstrong
Adrian Deamer
Noric Dilanchian
Robyn Durie
Dominque Fisher
Michael Frankel
Leo Gray
Kate Harrison
Catriona Hughes
Paul Marx
Judi Stack
Janet Strlckland
Catharlne Weigall

MBLTIPOINT DISTRIBUTION SYSTEMS

Expressions of interest from
entrepreneurs wanting to distribute
video, audio or information material
through multipoint distribution sys-
tems ("MDS") have been sought by the
Government. Such systems use micro-
wave transmitters to distribute video
material or data to receivers at spec-
ified locations. The systems operate
on different frequencies to television
services and cannot be received with-
out special equipment. They can stand
alone, or operate as part of e hybrid
delivery system combined with either
satellite or Telecom cable or both.
The fee for the transmitter sites in
high density radio locations is $9,000
per annum, and elsewhere $2,130 per
annum. Licences will be granted under
the Radiocommunications Act.



THE ~EW IMQHIR¥ - A PRACTICAL
PEP~PECTIVE

REGULATION OF PRINT f~ANDICAPPED
~TATION~

The Government in October announ-
ced that radio for the print handi-
capped stations would in future be
licensed under the Broadcasting Act,
as special interest public radio sta-
tion. There are four radio for the
print handicapped stations operating
in Australia, these being in Sydney,
Melbourne, Hobart and Brisbane, whilst
the fifth is temporarily off the air.
The inclusion of the radio for the
print handicapped stations on the
broadcasting band will eliminate any
need for modification of receivers to
pick up their signals. When the new
licensing arrangements come into
effect holders of existing radio for
the print handicapped licences will
have to compete with other applicants
for special interest (radio for the
print handicapped) licences.

REMOTETELEVISION CO/~ENCES

Golden West Satellite Communica-
tions, the RCTS licensee for the
Western Zone, commenced broadcasting
on 18 October, 1986. The satellite
up-link facility is located at Bun-
bury, and is received by rebroadcast-
ing facilities at Broome, Dampier,
Derby, Carnarvon, Exmouth, Karratha,
Kununurra, Port Hedland, Moora,
Pannawonica, Roebourne and Wyndham.

Communications Law Bulletin
Editorial Bomrd

Robyn Durie. Michael Law,
Victoria Rubcnsohn, Noric Dilanchian

Administrative Secretary
Ros Gonczi

Word Processin~
Gary Ross of Legal Word Whiz

l~’intin~
Aliens Pt.v. Ltd.

Communications Law Bulletin
P,O. Box K541. Haymarkel, NSW. 2000.

On 15 May, 1986 the Broadcasting
(Inquiries) Regulations came into
effect.

The Regulations were heralded as
the means by which Inquiries could be
expedited, costs minimlsed and delays
averted. Whilst streamlined inquiries
regnlations had, for some time, been
seen as deslrable, the Tribunal’s ex-
perience with the Inquiry into a third
commercial licence for Perth was the
catalyst for the promulgation of the
new Inquiry Regulations although the
Administrative Review Council had
recommended changes to the Inquiry
process several years ago.

The aim of this Article is to
provide a commentary on how the new
regulations have been put into prac-
tice and how they were applied in the
first licence grant inquiry to be held
under them - the Newcastle FM Licence
grant. In addition, it is intended to
provide some suggestions as to how the
procedures can be improved and stream-
lined in the light of the procedures
adopted.

The Newcastle Inquiry

After a false start when invita-
tions for licence applications were
withdrawn, applications were required
to be lodged by 22 July, 1986.

After some preliminary meetings
with the parties, on 12 September,
1986 the Tribunal met with all the
parties and submitters to the Inquiry.

Initially the new inquiry proced-
ures were explained:

"Miss O’Connor explained that the
new inquiry procedures are a
vehicle to move the Tribunal into
an administrative rather than a
curial mode. The new procedures
have more scope for co-operation
between the Tribunal and parties
and between parties themselves.
A feature of the new procedures
is the conference mode, designed
to encourage discussion and
identify major issues. Most
issues will be approached in a

CL~ 13



non-adversarial manner and con-
fllct will hopefully be confined
to a limited number of Issues
which, in the end, are Irrecon-
cilable and may need to be aired
during a public hearing" (ABT
report of public conference

12.9.86).

During the conference the Tribun-
al made the point that the new inquiry
procedures emphasised documentation
and that hearings would focus on the
"funnelling" of information the
parties .had provided as a result of
the "pre-hearing procedures’; under
the new procedures a public hearing is
not automatic. Thus the inquiry
emphasis has fundamentally changed
from the presentation of an applica-
tion at an oral hearing to the prepar-
ation of documentation, its fillng and
exchange, prior to a hearing (if any).

On the subject of cross-examina-
tion, the Tribunal said that because
inquiries are not strictly adversarial
"cross-examlnation is often not appro-
priate or of assistance to the Tribun-
al ¯ .. I t has been the experience of
the Tribunal that challenges to the
qualifications, expertise or credibil-
ity of a witness who has given evid-
ence in areas such as economics or
market research are unlikely to be
helpful to the Tribunal. The Tribunal
will use its own expertise to give
appropriate weight to the material
produced to such experts. Parties who
wish to challenge qualifications,
expertise or credibility of experts
should therefore seek leave of the
Tribual first".

The conceptual structure given to
the Newcastle inquiry by the Tribunal
involved four steps:-

¯ The funnelling stage - the stage
where the parties determine the
issues.

The Specifics Stage - where the
parties file and serve documents
to be relied on.

The Cross-Examination in Writing
Stage - where the parties respond
to the cases developed by the
other parties.
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The Hearing Stage - where all the

facts and issues are before the
Tribunal and any hearing is to
tidy up loose ends.

The conceptual scheme was imple-
mented by directions involving a fair-
ly tight time schedule, the relevant
stages being:

Parties provide lists of docu-
ments sought ’from other parties
and the Tribunai.

2. Parties provide requested docu-

3. Parties provide documents upon
which they will rely.

Parties provide statements of
evidence and other material in
support of their cases.

5. Conference to assess the conduct
of the inquiry to date.

6. Parties to provide evidence and
submissions in reply to the
causes of the other parties.

7. Tribunal interviews the Boards of
Directors of the parties and to
hear closing submissions (unless
evidence is to be heard orally).

8. (If required) oral hearing.

In practice the tight timetable
worked well - after all it was in all
applicants’ interests to hasten the
llcence gran~.

However, some criticism can be
levelled at the process.

First, there is no reason why
applicants should not, when first fil-
ing their applications, file with them
statements of evidence in support of
their applications. Such statements
should include evidence from the
directors an major shareholders of the
applicant companies together with
evidence as to market research, tech-
nical planning and financial assump-
tions and predictions. This would re-
quire the redesign of the application
form to accommodate the presentation
of such supporting material. Similar-



ly, there is no reason why applicants

could not lodge with their applica-
tions the documents upon which they
propose to rely.

Such a procedure would augment
the determination of the relevant
issues at the Inquiry because, from an
early stage, each of the licence
applicants would be in a position to
assess the cases being presented by
other applicants rather than having to
wait until some time later to ascer-
tain the issues.

Secondly, the opportunities for
applicants to obtain documents from

other parties should be circumscribed,
at’~’least in terms of parties being
entitied to request and receive docu-
ments from other applicants as of
right.

My experience with the new pro-
cedures was that the "requesting docu-
ments" stage could be used oppressive-
ly or as a fishing expedition by
applicants. So far as I could dis-

cern, the documents obtained from
applicants served little, if any,
significance in terms of the substan-
tiv@ cases ultimately presented by
each of the applicants.

A moreefficient procedure, given
that the Tribunal might find it of
some relevance to have access to docu-
ments such as the minutes of Board
Meetings of applicant companies or
other internal memoranda and reports,
would be for the Tribunal to request

them to be filed at the same time that
applications are filed, or alterna-
tively, that they should be filed
shortly after the application and
supporting material is filed. In any
event, applicants seeking documents
from their competitors should be re-

quired to submit the reasons why they
require the documents the subject of
their request.

Thus structured, the documentary
phase of a licence inquiry could be

reduced to:

i. Applications lodged together
with:

(a) Statements of Evidence in
support of application.

(b) Documents upon which the
applicant relies.

Conference to discuss inquiry and

to determine whether parties are
to be entitled to other documents
from applicants.

Parties to provide evidence and
submissions in response to the

cases put by other applicantS.

Interviews with applicants’
Boards and closing submissions-

5. Oral hearing (if any).

One of the most interesting inno-
vations used by the Tribunal was its

interviews with each of the Boards.
The interviews took the form of

the members of the Tribunal directing
questions to each of the Boards in a
public hearing. The Tribunal was able
to question the Board members on
issues that they considered to be of
significance. The interviews took

place without the active participation
of legal representatives.

As a result, the Tribunal was
able to avoid hearing lengthy cross-
examination of witnesses. The inter-
views lasted about 3-4 hours in each
case ~nd were an unqualified success.

The Tribunal left open the oppor-
tunity for the parties to request an
oral hearing at which cross-examina-
tion would take place on certain
issues after the requesting party had
established the need for cross-
examination. Ultimately, none of the

parties considered it necessary to
make such a request.

The result of the new inquiry
procedure speaks for itself: th~ New-
castle inquiry was finished in about

4½ months. A decision is to be handed
down in late February. However it is
too early to determine whether the new
procedures have led to significant
savings in costs for licence applic-
ants. Certainly barristers fees are
likely to decline as there is no
necessity for their use otherwise than
in the context of an oral hearing.
The costs of an inquiry are brought
forward by the new procedures. They
are incurred in the preparation and
documentary phase rather than at a
hearing. The result is the defolia-
tion of forests rather than the launch
of hot air balloons.

David Watts
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INTEI~ATIONAL SATELLITE AND CABLE
TELEVISION S~fl~OSI~H TO BE HELD

A~ U.C.L.A.

The Fifth Biennial Communications
Law Symposium to be conducted in Los
Angeles on March 5, 1987 shall concern
the topic of "Followin$ the Foot-
prints: Protecting Film and TV Rishts
in the World Satellite Marketplace".

The Symposium is being presented
by the U.C.L.A. Communications Law
Program in co-operatlon with the
International Bar Association and the
American Film Marketing Association at
the Beverly Hilton Hotel in Beverly
Hills, California. The Symposium is
being held in conjunction with the
American Film Market which will also
be held at the Beverly Hilton Hotel,
February 26 - March 6, 1987.

The brochure advertising the Sym-
posium notes in part as follows:

"Delivery of entertainment pro-
grams across national borders by
satellite is a daily reality. As
new international networks
emerge, complex legal and market-
ing problems arise.

Markets are becoming defined
by satellite footprints rather
than geographic boundaries.

Governments are unable to
control the programming’reach-
ing their citizens.

Copyright owners have diffi-
culty maintaining compensation
commensurate with those who
see their product."

The registration fee for the Sym-
posium is US$125.00 or US$100.00 for
members of the International Bar
Association. For those who cannot
attend the Symposium materials may be
obtained at a cost of US$50.00 (no
postage charge is indicated in the
Symposium brochure). All communica-
tion may be addressed to:

Mail to: 1987 Symposium
Communications Law

Program
U.C.L.A. School of Law
Los Angeles, CA 90024

Inquiries: Doris Davis

Conference Administrator

(213) 206-0534 
(213) 825-6211

Telex: 910 342 7597.

UCLA Communications Law
Program

Retae Ans~hxto"
Chairman of the Board
PanAmSat Corporation

Sllvto Berlusconl*
Fininvest Broadcasting
Company
Milan

Daniel Brenner, Director
UCLA Communications
Law Program

Smart Brotman
Senior Management
Adviser/Communications
Boston

Hon. Patricla Dlaz
Derm/s
Federal Communications
Commission
Washington, D.C.

Prof. Herbert S. Dordtck
Chairtnan,
Radio, T~, Film Dept.
Temple University
Philadelphia

Dr. Massimo Ferrara-
Santamaria
Attorney. and Professor
Rome

Charles M. Firestone
Attorney.
Mitchell. Silberberg &
Knupp
Los Angeles

Michael Flint, Solicitor
Denton, Hall, Burgin
& Warrens
London

Me| Harris, President
Television Group
Paramount Pictures
Corporation

P~oL Heather Hudson
College of Communication
University of Texas, Austin

David Levine, Q.C.
Sydney

,Martin Llndskogh,
President
Esseltc Entertainment
Sto~zkholm

Robert Mazer, Atto~wey
Chadbourne and Parkc
Washington. D.C.

Claude Serra, Attorney
Mandcl, Ngo & Partners
Paris

Shinichi Shimizu,
Director General
International Cooperation.
N~IK
Japan Broadcasting
Corporation
Tok-yo

Eric H. Smith, Attorney
Washington. D.C.

Robert N. Wold,
Chairman
Wold Communications
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